OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
December 6, 2016
1:00 PM

LSU TECHNOLOGY CENTER - BREAK ROOM

NEAR INTERSECTION OF WEST LAKE DRIVE AND EAST PARKER BOULDVARD

BATON ROUGE, LA    

PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:00 P.M.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Ed Yerger; and Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter.   

Members absent: None 
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Scott Edwards, USDA-NRCS; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Clay Alexander, LDAF-OSWC; Mr. Jeremy Rodriguez, LDAF-OSWC and Dr. Brian LeBlanc, LSU AgCenter 
Amend the Agenda
Mr. Spicer asked the Commission to amend the posted agenda to include under New Business the Election of State Commission Officers, District Audit Reports and State Commission D&O, Crime-Bond, Workers Comp and Hired-Non Owned Auto Insurances. Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.  Chairman Skains asked for a motion to amend the agenda.
Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to amend the posted agenda include under New Business: C. Election of State Commission Officers; E. District Audit Reports; and F. State Commission D&O, Crime-Bond, Workers Comp and Hired-Non Owned Auto Insurances. The motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and the motion passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains asked for comments and there were none.  He called for a verbal vote and all votes were yea votes; no nay votes; it was unanimous with yeas.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the October 25, 2016 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the October 24, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the October 25, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review it with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said the districts have entered data in the Farm Bill internet program for the first month and there have not been any issues with the program.   He said the districts are on schedule earning their allocated funds.  
LACD and NACD 2017 Annual Meetings 
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review the LACD and NACD 2017 Annual Meeting information.  Mr. Spicer said the LACD Annual Meeting was moved to Alexandria due to the hotels in Baton Rouge being either under repair or fully booked on January 11-13, 2017.  He said the LACD meeting will be held January 11-13, 2017 at the Best Western Inn and Suites and Conference Center of Alexandria, 2720 North McArthur Drive.  He said they will have an excellent group of speakers this year covering a range of conservation items such as soil health and cattle grazing, including Silvopasture, CPRA annual plan for Louisiana, 2016 flood impacts, CSP enhancements, Louisiana Rural Water Association safety requirements and other topics will be discussed.  He said the sessions on Thursday are structured where participants can attend several session of their choice.  

Mr. Spicer said there would be a training session on Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics for Public Servants on Friday morning conducted by Mr. Brett Robinson, an attorney with the Board of Ethics.  He said this live session will count for the 2017 required Ethics Training for all supervisors that attend. 

Mr. Spicer said the NACD Annual Meeting will be in Denver, Colorado January 28-February 1, 2017 at the Sheraton-Denver Downtown.  He said the deadlines for registration are December 23, 2016 for early bird registration, January 13, 2017 for Regular Registration and after January 13 all registration must be done on-site.   He said to boost attendance of new supervisors that NACD will pay $1,000 toward the cost of a new supervisor to attend; he said NEW being defined as a supervisor that has never attended an Annual NACD Meeting before.  He said the Avoyelles SWCD may have a supervisor attend. Mr. Taves said East Carroll is interested in sending a supervisor to the national meeting; he said an airline roundtrip cost from Dallas to Denver is a $88 special so it is pretty inexpensive to attend.

NEW BUSINESS
Chairman Skains said they would now take up the next agenda item, Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Scott Edwards to give the NRCS report.
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Mr. Edwards said Mr. Norton was not able to attend and he handed out the October Conservation Report to the Commissioners and said this edition highlights the welcoming habitat making a special place on private lands in Jefferson Davis Parish for a family of one of the largest and rarest endangered birds in North America, the whooping crane. He said the whooping cranes have a life span of thirty years and normally pair for life and these birds are the first whooping cranes to become parents in more than 75 years in Louisiana.  He said this family of cranes is an experimental population being established by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries.  Mr. Edwards said this habitat was created by neighboring farmers Chad and Rae Hill and Alan Hebert who enrolled in the Migratory Bird Habitat Initiative (MBHI) and the Conservation Stewardship Program (CSP) in 2010 with NRCS.
Mr. Edwards said he wanted to mention a couple of things on programs; the first being the new Conservation Stewardship Program (CSP) that was completely rebooted this year and they have been taking applications since November 14th and will continue thru early February.  He said CSP applications are taken for only a limited time each year so they are asking SWCDs and others to help get the word out to the public.  He said the initial signup has been slow but possibly due to the Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays but that was the timeframe that they were given.  Mr. Edwards said NRCS is accepting and processing applications for CSP and will continue until February 3, 2017.  He said if anyone is interested in the additional opportunities CSP offers they can go to the new portal located on the USDA NRCS website or go to an NRCS local office.  He said they would appreciate anything everyone can do to help publicize CSP.

Mr. Edwards said another newsworthy item is that they submitted two proposals last summer and were successful in getting two working lands for wildlife proposed designated areas from our national office.  He said the Migratory Bird Habitat Initiative (MBHI) will roll into that working land designation and then they have a working land with forestry landowners north, south and east of Fort Polk on the pine snake in that area.  He said NRCS has another project that builds on the MBHI by adding dozens of new target species to its wildlife conservation effort that helps ag producers make wildlife-friendly improvements on working lands by providing technical and financial assistance.  

Mr. Edwards said the USDA StrikeForce, partnering with Campti Field of Dreams hosted a successful event on Saturday, November 12th  in the Natchitoches Parish Library to reach those individuals who need the information but work during the weekdays.  He said more than twenty non-agency persons were there and StrikeForce received ten requests for assistance with nine of them being first time participants.
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Edwards for his comments.
Correspondence

Chairman Skains said they would briefly review the correspondence and if anyone had any questions or comments, please speak up.
Chairman Skains said the first letter is from the Rapides SWCD requesting permission for Ms. Brenda Archer, LACDE Vice President and South Central District Employee Association Treasurer to attend the NACD 2017 Annual Meeting in Denver Colorado January 28-February 1, 2017.  He called for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

Motion:  Mr. Taves made a motion to approve Ms. Archer attending the meeting and for the Rapides SWCD reimbursing Ms. Archer’s travel expenses to the NACD 2017 Annual Meeting in Denver Colorado January 28-February 1, 2017 according to the SSWCC’s PPMs and State Travel Regulations.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next few news releases discussed the “State Ag Officials Discuss Importance of Trade at White House Meeting” and asked Mr. Spicer if he had any comments. Mr. Spicer said that President elect Trump has made some comments about the Obama Administration’s executive orders regarding trade and working with Cuba and that the U.S. should be receiving something in return. Mr. Spicer said that eventually there will likely be a demand for Cuba to return all the confiscated property to the original owners if we are going to normalize the relationship with Cuba.  Mr. Spicer said that Commissioner Strain thinks that we will miss out on a great opportunity to do agricultural trading if we are not able to negotiate trade deals with Cuba.

Mr. Spicer said the next new release states that USDA has added six more parishes, making the total now sixteen, to the disaster areas due to losses cause by severe storms and flooding in August; he said that forest fire dangers have been reduced due to the recent six inches of rain but some parts of the state are still very dry.

Mr. Spicer said the next articles mention a Beauregard Parish logger arrested on timber theft charges on October 28;  a Bossier man accused of theft of three race horses, bank fraud and issuing worthless checks.  He said the last news release has some good Christmas Food Safety tips that can be used all year long.

Mr. Spicer said the rest of the packets are NACD clips and other information that the members can read at their convenience. He said that the NACD Clip packets have turned out to be a significant change in NACD communication because it hits so many important points across the country and he encouraged everyone to read the material.

Election of State Commission Officers
Mr. Spicer said the current officers are Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman and Mr. John Compton, Secretary-Treasurer. He said Mr. Skains has served two years in his position, Mr. Girouard has served one year in his position and the Commission has normally stayed with their officers for three years or longer.  

Mr. Donavon Taves opened the floor for nominations for Chairman, Vice Chairman and Secretary-Treasurer of the SSWCC.  Mr. Yerger made a motion to retain the current slate of officers for another year.  Mr. Spicer said they all qualify for re-election.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion that the present slate of officers be re-elected by acclamation to serve as the 2017 officers for the Louisiana State Soil and Water Conservation Commission: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman and Mr. John Compton, Secretary-Treasurer.  The terms will begin December 6, 2016 and end December 6, 2017. The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.  Mr. Taves asked if there were any discussions or public comments and there were none.
Mr. Fletcher made a motion that the nominations be closed. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.


Resolved, Mr. Reggie Skains be re-elected Chairman of the State Soil and Water


Conservation Commission.  The term will begin December 6, 2016 and end


December 6, 2017.


Resolved, Dr. Ernest Girouard be re-elected Vice-Chairman of the State Soil and


Water Conservation Commission.  The term will begin December 6, 2016 and end


December 6, 2017.


Resolved, Mr. John Compton be re-elected Secretary-Treasurer of the State Soil


and Water Conservation Commission.  The term will begin December 6, 2016 and end


December 6, 2017.

Mr. Taves said this concluded the election and thanked all the re-elected officers for serving.  Chairman Skains thanked the State Commission on behalf of all the re-elected officers.

Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments   
Chairman Skains said they will now take up the Supervisor Resignations and Appointments.  He said the first letter is from the Bodcau SWCD on the resignation of Mr. Carl Travis Huddleston, elected position, effective December 8, 2016.   

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this resignation.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the resignation of Mr. Carl Travis Huddleston, Bodcau SWCD, elected position effective December 8, 2016.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said before we move off of the Bodcau discussion that he wanted to make the Commission aware that with this resignation the Bodcau SWCD now only has two board members because they have had two vacancies for an extended period; one position has been vacant since June 2015 and the other position has been vacant since March 2016.  He said Mr. Jeremy Rodriguez will attend their next board meeting and will offer to work with the board to help them get a full board in place. He said two supervisors do not make a quorum and you cannot conduct business without a quorum.  Mr. Spicer recommended the DC participate in identifying potential board members and the DC could make some recommendations to the Board.  Chairman Skains asked if there was a technician there and Mr. Edwards said that is another problem there, a lot of turnover in acting DCs too when Mr. Rick Adams left to go to Arkansas, so now that there is a permanent DC it may help matters.  Chairman Skains asked if the district secretary has been there a while; Ms. Edwards said Ms. Margie Livingston is the district secretary and she has only been there about a year or so and the secretaries before her did not stay long.  Mr. Spicer said that is another issue that needs to be resolved. Chairman Skains said if you have a whole office with either new or no staff it is hard to conduct business.  Mr. Taves asked if he could help and Mr. Edwards said he was not familiar with the field office and does not know.  Mr. Taves said he wanted to go visit with Brian and if he could help he would be glad to do so.  Mr. Spicer said he is welcome to do so in an unofficial capacity, but it is the responsibility of the State Commission and the OSWC to address this issue.  Mr. Edwards said all the DCs are getting together tomorrow and he will be there also, so he can discuss it and see if there is any assistance they can give.  Chairman Skains said it was important to address this issue and asked for a motion for the OSWC staff to go assist the Bodcau SWCD in recruiting some board members and give them the assistance they need.  Mr. Taves said if we can get them to our LACD Meeting, we can invite some producers that are active.  After a brief discussion, it was decided for the State Commission to request the Bodcau SWCD to actively recruit new supervisors and get the number of supervisors up to five.  Dr. Girouard said we need to develop a plan in writing to know exactly what should take place. Chairman Skains asked for any more comments and there were none, so he called for a motion to direct the Bodcau Board with OSWC’s assistance to recruit board members to get a full complement of five board members.
Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion for the State Commission to send a letter to the Bodcau SWCD to request the Bodcau Board to actively recruit board members to get them up to five members and that the OSWC staff assists the Bodcau district in their effort. The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said the next letter from the Saline SWCD was a resignation letter on Mr. Henry D. Thrash, appointed position, effective October 13, 2016. Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve this resignation.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the resignation of Henry D. Thrash, appointed position, effective October 13, 2016.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said there are four requests for the State Commission to appoint supervisors to a term in office this month and they are: Bodcau SWCD, Mr. Danny Martin; East Carroll SWCD, Mr. Stephen Lensing, Jr.; Madison SWCD, Mr. William L. Marsh; and Saline SWCD, Mr. Richard Noles.  Chairman Skains said he will read each one and if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the appointment.

Chairman Skains said the Bodcau SWCD is requesting Mr. Danny Martin be appointed to fill the vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. Carl Travis Huddleston.  There were no comments from the public or Commission members.
Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to appoint Mr. Danny Martin to fill the vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. Carl Travis Huddleston.  Term to begin December 8, 2016 and will expire June 30, 2017. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said next, the East Carroll SWCD is requesting Mr. Stephen Lensing, Jr. be appointed to fill the vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. Ronald King. There were no comments from the public or Commission members.

Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to appoint Mr. Stephen Lensing, Jr. to fill the vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. Ronald King.  Term to begin December 6, 2016 and will expire June 30, 2018. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said next, the Madison SWCD is requesting Mr. William L. Marsh be appointed to fill the vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. Tommy Bishop. There were no comments from the public or Commission members.

Motion:  Mr. Taves made a motion to appoint Mr. William L. Marsh to fill the vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. Tommy Bishop.  Term to begin December 6, 2016 and will expire June 30, 2018. The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said next, the Saline SWCD is requesting Mr. Richard Noles be appointed to fill the vacant appointed position formerly held by Mr. Henry D. Thrash. There were no comments from the public or Commission members.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to appoint Mr. Richard Noles to fill the vacant appointed position formerly held by Mr. Henry D. Thrash.  Term to begin December 6, 2016 and will expire August 30, 2017. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

District Audits

Mr. Spicer said the districts with budgets greater than $75,000 are to have their Fiscal Year compilations and audits delivered to the Legislative Auditors Office by December 31, 2016.

State Commission D&O, Crime-Bond, Workers Comp and Hired/Non-Owned Auto Insurances

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to report on the Commission’s insurance policies.

Mr. Spicer said the OSWC received a bid from the Turrentine Insurance Agency for the State Commission’s Directors’ and Officers’ Liability policy, Crime-Bond policy, Workers Compensation policy, and the Hired and Non-owned Auto Liability policy and that each renewal policy was comparable with the current policies.   He said this is the third and final year for the locked-in premium of the Directors’ and Officers’ Liability policy and the Workers Compensation policy was up a bit due to the increased payroll due to the new PSS positions. He said the insurance companies writing the three policies all had a rating of A15+, the highest rating available to companies.    

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public and Commission members and there were none; he called for a motion to accept the Turrentine Insurance Agency bids.

Motion: Mr. Compton made a motion to accept the insurance bids from Turrentine Insurance Agency for the Directors & Officers Liability, Workers Compensation and Hired/Non-Owned Auto Liability Insurances. The motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously.

Other Business  
Chairman Skains asked Dr. Leonard if he had any comments for the Commission. Dr. Leonard said that there are several things that he wants to bring to the Commission’s attention.  He said that most of the Commission members may be aware that Dr. Mike Salassi is now the chairman of Department of Agriculture Economics and Agriculture Business and they are in the process of filing his position with another Agriculture Economist; Mr. Michael Deliberto, a former student of Dr. Salassi, is one of the candidates and hopefully the position will be filled by the end of the year. 

Dr. Leonard said there are a number of new herbicide technologies and herbicide resistant crops that will be on the market this coming year. He said because of drift issues, some herbicides that were used this past season had a higher number of complaints. Dr. Leonard said off-target movement of selected herbicides in other states across the Southern region indirectly resulted in a death of a farmer. The event occurred on a field turn row when the farmer and Ag. Chem salesman got into a fight; the farmer ended up being shot.  Dr. Leonard stated that this is a difficult situation to address in that these products did not have a state registration on those crops in 2016.  The LDAF Commissioner is reviewing these issues and trying to make a decision.  At the present time, LSU AgCenter scientists don’t have sufficient information on product evaluation and will not make a formal recommendation in 2017 to use these technologies or herbicides.  He said the scientists are simply worried that the risk potential is far too great and there are alternative technologies available to control our weed problems. He said Louisiana does not have the weed resistance problems that other states do because we managed our herbicide use differently.  Fortunately, we don’t have to rely on these new herbicide technologies like some of the other states. Dr. Leonard said there are going to be some major issues that will need to be advanced. He said the AgCenter’s weed scientists believe that these new products that will be available are very prone to off-target movement and could cause some serious issues, not only to field crops but to ornamentals and garden vegetables. He said that the AgCenter has a drift advisory task force that includes both private and public entities that are working together to educate applicators in an effort to reduce drift problems.

Dr. Leonard said there are also a number of changes that are being implemented through LDAF from US EPA so that we are being pushed to upgrade training and Louisiana’s pesticide applicator certification programs. He said if any of the Commission members are commercial or private applicators, then they will see these changes in 2017. The changes will not go into effect until 2018, but we are trying to stay ahead of the curve and the Commissioner is very supportive of those actions. He said there are ongoing discussions regarding having a sugarcane school to try to encompass and incorporate some of the conservation programs into sugarcane production. He said this will be a school for young farmers especially young sugarcane farmers.  He said that Nichols conducted a similar school for many years in the 1990s and early 2000s. He said the American Sugarcane League (AMSCL) has asked us to revise that school because there have been so many changes in technologies and so many of the farmers we have in sugar production business today did not go to an Ag School. He said the farmers may have an excellent education with business degree, but there are some technology gaps that the AMSCL feels that the AgCenter can help young farmers to become better producers.

Dr. Leonard said a Master Farmer University program will be held in Shreveport on January 24, 2017.  He said this is the same one that we have held in the past around the date of the AgExpo. He said Ernest can respond more to this because he has had a large number to responders that are interested in the Master Farmer University program.  He said also what started off as a national conservation tillage meeting is the Cotton and Rice Conference that is going to be held January 30 to February 1, 2017 here in Baton Rouge at the Crowne Plaza. 

Dr. Leonard said the final two things that he would like the Commission to be aware of is that there are some issues with providing livestock feed assistance to producers. Dr. Leonard said that in the past the AgCenter has been able to help quite a bit with this process but we cannot do that anymore. He said the AgCenter does not have enough personnel available to directly distribute feed to animals and they do not have any place to store feed.  He said the Commissioner is working through some different opportunities and regional resources to facilitate this process. This problem surfaced very strongly with the recent flooding events we had across Louisiana.  

Dr. Leonard said another very significant event is as of January 1, 2017 ranchers will not be able to utilize feed that contains restricted pharmaceuticals (antibiotics) without a prescription provided by an attending vet. He said the script has to be official and more than just handwritten notes on blank paper.  Dr. Leonard said there are a number of issues challenging animal agriculture today and not a lot of positive things for our ranchers. Mr. Fletcher asked, “so the medicated feed that we have been buying in the local feed store won’t have medicine in it anymore?   Dr. Leonard said no sir, it will not if it is a restricted product; it is not legal for feed mills to produce it, to sell it, or for you to use it unless you have a sick animal and a vet attending the animal prescribes the medication.  There are exceptions, but you have to document that you have a sick animal and then you have a vet’s script.  Mr. Fletcher said so when you have bought two heifers and decide to give them medicated food for few days, you’ve got to get a vet to provide the medicated feed or a prescription to obtain it? Dr. Leonard replied yes sir, that’s right. Dr. Girouard stated that regulatory authorities are looking for a plan, more than just a one- day deal; they want a plan for the operation and how you are going to use any kind of health products. Mr. Taves asked where do you go for that?  Dr. Girouard stated that you contact a veterinarian. Mr. Taves asks who do you answer to; who is taking it to the Commissioner?  Dr. Leonard stated that this will be an US-FDA issue and above a state regulation. Dr. Taves stated that he is looking to stay protected. Dr. Leonard said that you work through a vet.  He said a lot of folks are selling meat to slaughter houses and that will come into play where you have to have a USDA (not state) inspector onsite. Dr. Leonard said a Louisiana catfish plant was closed for a few days back in the spring simply because they detected an antibiotic in the water that was left over from a previous pond owner.  They had to close the whole plant down until they cleaned the equipment. Dr. Leonard stated that they are serious about even the traces of antibiotics. Dr. Girouard stated that the problem is after the fact; when the problem is identified you have to have all your documents in place prior to the end of the inspection. Mr. Spicer asked where are we on the poultry industry?  Dr. Leonard stated that he does not know and that is a great question.  He said poultry was one thing they were still trying to get some exceptions on and he does not know what will be the final outcome; Good question. Mr. Skains stated that hogs are really a problem. Dr. Leonard stated that hogs are probably the biggest problem across the United States because they are given so many antibiotics and feeding supplements. Dr. Leonard stated that the delivery mechanism for years was to automatically keep pathogens under control with medicated feed.  Antibiotic resistance is the fear and that medication can pass through the meat into humans and expedite drug resistance in humans. He said authorities currently believe that by further restricting animal medication use to only sick animals, antibiotics will be more effective in humans when needed.  Mr. Spicer stated that there is really no reason to think differently. All research shows that this is what will happen.  Mr. Skains stated not just in humans too but other animals. Mr. Skains asks how big of a problem has this been in Louisiana?  Dr. Leonard replied that these data have not been fully evaluated but drug resistance is a global issue and no one in the U.S. has conclusively conducted studies to show this has happened, but it is a likely mechanism leading to drug resistance.  He said there are many unknown factors and we do not know the final impacts on humans and other animals. He said the models show that it is possible and we do have drug resistant microbes in nature and the frequencies of those drug resistant microbes are increasing at a much higher rate than previously recognized. Dr. Leonard said management of animal feed is one thing that can be controlled. Mr. Skains asked are we having a lot of producers that are feeding medicated feed? Dr. Leonard replied yes, and in some instances, ranchers may not even be aware of the treatment.   Mr. Spicer said if you are worried about antibiotics in your food, you need to check your food source. Dr. Leonard said medications were going in a lot of feed at the mill.  This certainly could create unintended consequences from drug residue left over in the equipment used to blend the feed. Dr. Leonard said that there are now discussions on the need for separate sets of equipment; one set that is certified free of any antibiotics because they do not think they can clean the milling equipment thoroughly. 

Chairman Skains thanked Dr. Leonard for his comments and asked for any other business and there was none.
Next meeting

Chairman Skains said Next meeting will be Tuesday, January 24, 2017 at 1:15 PM in the Veterans Auditorium, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70806.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. 
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Compton made a motion to adjourn at 1:47 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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